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(Prepared by the Department of Legal Services)

We have been asked whether it is legally possible for the Member States to authorize the transfer of up to $3.2 million from the Capital Fund for the OAS Scholarship and Training Programs to the Organization’s scholarships program (subprogram 74D - Department of Human Development, Education, and Employment)  to enable its continued operation, considering that the final 2016 Program-Budget to be approved by the Permanent Council provides, as a measure to cover the deficit in the Program-Budget, the reallocation of this same amount from subprogram 74D to other chapters.


In light of the purpose for which the Fund was created and the regulations governing its management, policies, and administration, we are of the opinion that there is no legal impediment to the Permanent Council requesting that the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (CIDI) approve, on an exceptional basis, the withdrawal of $3.2 million for allocation to the Organization’s scholarships program. 

In 1997, by means of resolution AG/RES. 1460 (XXVII-O/97), the General Assembly instructed the General Secretariat to create the Capital Fund for the OAS Scholarship and Training Program on account of the need to establish a capital fund as one of the mechanisms for financing the Organization’s Scholarship and Training Program. In 2003, CIDI adopted resolution CIDI/RES. 135 (VIII-O/03), in which it approved the Fund’s Statutes, which were subsequently amended in 2011 and 2013. According to those Statutes, the Fund’s purpose is to “establish and maintain an endowment for the Organization’s Scholarships and Training Programs” and its policies “shall be consistent with the objectives, procedures, and practices of the OAS Scholarship and Training Programs to assist member states with their domestic efforts in pursuit of integral development goals...” Consequently, if the $3.2 million from the Fund is channeled to the Department of Human Development, Education, and Employment so that it can continue to fund the scholarships programmed for 2016, we believe that this in no way distorts the purpose of the Fund. 

Moreover, it must be borne in mind that CIDI is the body charged with managing the Fund and, additionally, it has the power to establish and amend the policies governing the usage made of the Fund, provided that it remains within the confines of the guidelines set out in the aforesaid resolution AG/RES. 1460 (XXVII-O/97). According to Article II of the Fund’s Statutes as currently in force, the Fund is to be managed by a Committee of the Capital Fund for the OAS Scholarship and Training Program under the supervision of CIDI. Similarly, the Fund’s Statutes provide that any amendment to its provisions, including to the policies governing the structure and usage of the Fund, must be adopted by CIDI on its own initiative or at the request of the Committee for the Capital Fund (Article VIII). 
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